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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 11th February 2013
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen
**




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Les Bayliss

Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Peter Corke

Cllr David Foster (Chairman) 



Cllr Marianne Harman



Cllr Susan Groves




Cllr Vera Howard

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Les Lunt



Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Liz Tirard








Cllr John Zarczynski



** Also EDDC Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson


Devon County Council

Cllr Paul Diviani




Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary



East Devon District Council

Cllr Phil Twiss




East Devon District Council

Mrs. Chetna Jones



Town Clerk
The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev Alistair McCollurn
13/20
To receive apologies for absence
Cllrs Whitlock (P); Halse (A/L); Coombs (P)

13/21
To receive declarations of interest and requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Ash

Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Pavey
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Harman
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Zarczynski
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

13/22
Minutes of meeting held on 14 January 2013 and Extraordinary Meeting on 28th January 2013
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

13/23
To receive the Police Report
PCSO Redford provided a written report stating that there had been a total of 25 crimes since the last meeting. This compared to the same period last year of 43 crimes. The crimes included 7 assaults, 5 thefts, 3 burglaries, 7 cases of criminal damage, 1 arson, 1 harassment and 1 communications act.
13/24
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall Johnson advised that DCC were in the final stages of preparing the budget. A final settlement figure had not been agreed.
Cllr Randall Johnson reported that Devon received one of the lowest amounts for education and that Devon Council Council had to work hard to ensure this was used carefully.
Cllr Randall Johnson outlined possible changes being proposed to enhance what they do rather than reducing the service.

Cllr Diviani has been involved with the Police And Crime Panel and was looking to request an increase of 2% towards the precept to ensure that police and support officers remain in place. He has also been involved in addressing problem areas on A303 with Neil Parish (MP) and hoped that this route would be given a high priority.

Cllr Ash asked which areas are hotspots and was informed by Cllr Diviani that the majority of accidents were between Stopgate and Honiton Junction. Cllr Pavey informed the Town Council that Monkton Parish Council was also involved and the Town Council should support this. Cllr Ash reminded everyone that this Town Council had supported the dual carriage of A303 and should continue to support any improvements. Cllr Allen empasised the value of the A303 to local parishes and the town Town Council and so any support to improve this trunk road would be for the benefit of this community. Cllr Diviani confirmed that £40 million was being made available to improve roads such as this.  
Cllr O’Leary informed the Town Council that Mrs Leaman contacted him requesting a seat in Kings Road and would be willing to pay for it. He was asked to find out who owed the land and whether they would agree to having a seat put there. The land in question was owned by DCC and on their agreement John arranged for the seat to be installed.
Cllr O’Leary also asked if the town Town Council and EDDC would work in partnership with local business to ensure business do not waste money in putting signs that they are then asked to remove. Cllr Elliot informed him that a very good leaflet was available providing advice for ideal signs. It was agreed that the Town Council work in partnership with the Chamber of Commerce and EDDC as much as possible but if the businesses were not willing to take advice then there was not a lot that could be done about that.
Cllr Twiss as environment portfolio delegate had been addressing parking rules. Three car parks were allowing for the extension of car parking from 3 to 4 hours, and Honiton Lace Walk would be one of those car parks. The car park would also allow for a car to remain in the car park from 3pm on Saturday until 9am Monday morning for just £1. 
Cllr Allen informed the Town Council that the Chamber of Commerce would be keen on the dual ticket system that was introduced in Axminster. They were also very keen on a payment on exit system however understand the cost implications.
Cllr Harman asked if there were any plans to re-introduce short term rates as they were very useful for just popping in quickly. Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that unfortunately there were no plans to re-introduce this facility as EDDC would incur a huge increase in cost and maintenance.
Cllr Tirard asked if developers would have plans accepted even when a local authority did not approve of the plan and where would that leave localism. Cllr Twiss responded by ensuring everyone that the development and management committee looked at each application fairly and independently. Cllr Allen added the MPPF have stated that the existing local plan should have remained in use until the new local plan had been adopted and that sustainability should also be taken into account, hence the development and management committee have taken into account the old local plan, the proposed new local plan and the sustainability of the project when making decisions. Cllr Diviani stressed that all local authorities were in a similar position.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that further funding was now available to develop more new homes in Cranbrook and the plan was to start building between 400 – 500 homes per year, of which 40% would be social housing and that 75% of that would be available as social rent options.

Cllr Allen said that the Chamber of commerce was keen to establish good communication with EDDC. He added that employment of private business usually generated an income to keep the economy going.

Cllr Tirard asked about business rates and rent and if any assistance could be provided. Cllr Twiss responded by saying that not all rents for were formed locally and business should fight against valuations as this would help brings the costs down.
Cllr Pavey asked what percentage was available from the community infrastructure levy (CIL). Cllr Allen responded by informing the Town Council that the national rate was 15% and that this would be increased to 25% if the Town Council were to produce its own neighborhood plan and asked that the Town Council consider this option.
Cllrs Randall Johnson, Diviani and O’Leary left the meeting

13/25
Public Questions

The Clerk reported that no questions have been received.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

13/26
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
Cllr Foster attended a mini challenge which was orgainised by a third year university student.
Cllr Foster also attended St John Ambulance’s Youth Presentation Evening (Honiton & Ottery St Mary cadets and Badgers) and was especially pleased to see so many young people working so hard to help the community.
13/27
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski - LAG
Cllr Zarczynski reported that an unauthorised sign at Boutique nightclub was reported to enforcement and that there were a lot of heavy lorries accessing the road to the Community College.
Cllr Elliott – Scouts  
Cllr Elliott reported that Scouts were interested in looking after the planters at Dowell Street. Cllr Elliot proposed that the Town Council allow the scouts to take on the responsibility of maintaining the planters, seconded by Cllr Zarczynski. THIS WAS RESOLVED
Cllr Pavey – Transition Town Honiton  

National climate will be from 4th – 10th March. The group were planning 2 events this year – a seed giveaway at the Sustainable Saturday on 2nd March followed by a bring and share supper on Saturday 9th March.
Cllr Pavey – Allotments

A piece of land was identified but upon contacting the owners was informed that it had already been leased. Further potential sites are being investigated.

Cllr Pavey – Cycling  

A meeting was arranged on 12th February at Montgomery’s at 7.30.

Cllr Harman – Parishes Together  

Cllr Harman informed the Town Council that 8 parishes were now considering getting together to buy equipment relating to outward bound equipment, film making and forestry skills.
Cllr Pavey asked why students from the student council were no longer attending. Cllr Harman replied by saying many were now in year 11 and taking exams this year. She would ask the school if they would like o send younger representatives.

Cllr Harman was asked if she was the Jurassic Coast representative and was anything happening. Unfortunately there have not been any further meetings that Cllr Harman was aware of to attend.

Cllr Allen – Chamber of Commerce  

Fair-trade would be considered but the chamber would need to discuss how this would affect local trading before making any decisions.
13/28
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 15 January 2013 to 5th February 2013

East Devon District Council

1. The Knowledge issues 34, 35 (DCC consultation for Engaging Devon with link on having your say), 36(link for Cabinet Decisions, Council motion to Call on Government to lower the voting age).

2. Forward Plan to 31 May 2013.

3. Initiatives from EDDC Environmental Health and Dog Warden service.

Other

4. DMR – Footpaths No’s 26 & 10, Honiton

5. Request from resident for a new seat in Kings Street outside Fairfield

6. Concerns from resident regarding the extraordinary meeting held on 28th January not having public speaking time to raise final concerns relating to business plan and funding.

7. Concerns from a resident regarding the use of a Company Limited by Guarantee.

8. Request from resident to reconvene the Extraordinary meeting

9. Queries from resident relating to Business plan and funding.

10. DALC Newsletter February 2013 (new cash incentive - Community Infrastructure Levy, real-time Paye, use of red diesel to clear roads during bad weather) 

11. Health walks Poster

12. SLCC Newsletter (Council tax support scheme and Community Infrastructure Levy)

13. Devon Senior Voice issue 17, January 2013

14. SLCC 7th Practitioner’ Conference

15. Waste Prevention Conference – 1st March

16. Local Councils Update issue 159, January/February 2013 (includes details of new legislations and Rt Hon Eric pickles guide on 50 ways to save money)

Late Correspondence received from 5 to 11 February 2013

East Devon District Council 

a) The Knowledge issue 37 including details of increases in charges for EDDC waste Collection

Other

c) Royal Air Force Cadets 1064 (Honiton) Sqn ATC – request to support their Lottery Award application to assist with the purchase of outward bound equipment.

d) DALC Allotment update

e) Honiton Senior Voice – 5th Annual Fair-trade event at Methodist Hall Wednesday 27th February door open 1.30 for 2pm start.

f) SLCC – details of regional, practitioners and National conference.

It was agreed that all correspondence even when sent to councillors directly be listed under correspondence and be replied by the town clerk on behalf of the Town Council.
13/29
To discuss the setting up of a Credit Union Branch in Honiton


A short report was given by Cllr Harman explaining that Credit Union would be interested in setting a service point for a few hours twice a week. Other members such as Community Church and EDDC were also interested.

Cllr Allen asked what the Town Council’s role would be in this matter.

Cllr Tirard proposed that Cllr Harman and Whitlock attend the meeting on 11th March and report back to the Town Council with further information. This was seconded and agreed by the Town Council.
13/30
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Policy meeting held 28th January 2013
It was RESOLVED to receive and agree the minutes of the policy meeting.
Cllr Allen left the meeting

13/31 To receive and discuss the minutes of the Beehive Steering Group held on 2th January 2013 

Cllr Ash would like to ask Brian Kohl from EDDC to the cutting of the first sod and that the Town Council wrote a letter of thanks.

Cllr Cornwell wanted to add that a rigorous exercise was undertaken by the steering group in order to appoint a contractor.

Cllr Tirard thanked the steering group for all their efforts and for getting to an extremely satisfactory decision.
13/32
Following the resolution to set up a new company for the Community Complex, to agree 

a) A name for the new company to be set up for the Community Complex.

b) The number of directors and appointment of the First Director(s)

c) To transfer funds to the Company on receipt of invoices for construction and associated purposes only

d) To receive a summary of the proposed Memorandum and Articles of the Company

Cllr Cornwell and clerk explained the benefits of setting up the company now and how the Town Council would remain the sole owner of the company and therefore still own the building and the land.

The clerk would act as company secretary for the company but will only be employed by the Town Council. The company would be able to approve changes and will report back on a monthly basis.

It was RESOLVED to agree and accept

a) The company name is Honiton Community Complex trading as The Beehive, proposed by Cllr Tirard and seconded by Cllr Zarczynski.

b) The number of directors be up to maximum of 8, 5 of which will be Town Council directors and 3 Beehive directors as this is a better reflection how funding has been provided and although an even number the Chairman which would be appointed by the board would have the casting vote. This was proposed by Cllr Cornwell and seconded by Cllr Foster. Cllr Tirard proposed that the original members of the governance group be appointed First Directors, seconded by Cllr Zarczynski. The 5th director will need to be appointed at a later stage.

c) Cllr Tirard proposed that delegated powers be given to clerk to transfer funds from the Town Council to the company in the usual bank mandated manner and that the company have the delegated powers to use these funds to pay all invoices as they become due. This was seconded by Cllr Bayliss.
d) Cllr Tirard proposed that the report be agreed with the option to employ staff through the company left in the Articles and that amendments identified are added, seconded by Cllr Bayliss.

13/33 Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.48pm.
Signed Chair

11th March 2013

